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WHO WE ARE
•	 ABATE of Florida, Inc. is a non–profit organization of motorcycle enthusiasts from all 

walks of life.
•	 We lobby and educate the government and the general public to promote motorcycling 

in a safe and positive image.
•	 We endeavor to enlist the cooperation and participation of all organizations and individuals 

that share a similar interest in preserving our American tradition of FREEDOM.
•	 We promote motorcycle safety, training, and political awareness.
•	 We fund our work by holding a series of annual events at different locations within our 

service area and other motorcycle activities.
•	 We are your neighbors and friends who work, pay taxes, and get involved with our 

community.
•	 We serve and support our country and believe in freedom.
•	 We use all legal means to protect our rights without infringing on the rights of others.
•	 ABATE of Florida, Inc. is incorporated under the laws of Florida as a motorcycle rights 

organization or MRO. We are currently the only political MRO in Florida representing 
the interest of its members and the motorcycling public at-large.

•	 WE ARE NOT A CLUB OR A GANG.

ABATE is open to all individuals age 18 and older interested in motorcycle rights, safety or 
education. It doesn’t matter what you ride or even if you ride. Everyone is welcome to join 
ABATE of Florida, Inc., which ensures YOUR opinion and views on motorcycle laws will be 
heard.

There are no requirements to join us and we respect and welcome all motorcycle clubs or any 
other motorcycle associations or organizations. We do not have any mandatory meetings or 
rides.

Paid Membership Includes:

•	 ABATE Voting Privileges 
•	 Free $4,000 Accidental Death or Dismemberment Insurance Policy from the American 

Income Life Insurance Company. As long as your membership is current, you are 
covered.

•	 Free classified advertising in the Southeast Chapter and State ABATE newsletters. 
•	 Motorcycle Safety and Educational Updates. 
•	 A full-time ABATE of Florida, Inc. Lobbyist who fights for your rights at the state and 

national levels. 
ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC. DOES NOT CONDONE DRINKING AND RIDING. DONATIONS TO ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC. ARE NOT 
DEDUCTIBLE FOR FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES. A COPY OF THE OFFICIAL REGISTRATION AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION 
MAY BE OBTAINED FROM THE DIVISION OF CONSUMER SERVICES BY CALLING TOLL-FREE WITHIN THE STATE. REGISTRATION 
DOES NOT IMPLY ENDORSEMENT, APPROVAL, OR RECOMMENDATION BY THE STATE. WWW.800HELPFLA.COM 1-800-435-7352.

SPONSOR THIS PAGE PROGRAM....see page 32 for detail 
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Some of ABATE of Florida, Inc.’s Accomplishments

• On July 1, 2000, we had the 30 year old Florida Helmet law repealed; July 1, 2020 was our 20th 
Anniversary of Freedom of Choice. 

• We’ve become the 4th largest State Motorcycle Rights Organization (MRO) in the country (IN & IL 
are 1&2, we regularly switch for 3rd & 4th with PA). 

• We got the handlebar heights law modified. 

• We successfully fought a bill that would forbid our children from riding on our bikes. 

• We successfully fought the bill that would confiscate motorcycles for going 30MPH over the speed 
limit. 

• We developed an effective MSAP program that has raised motorist’s perceptions and awareness 
of motorcycles, and have received funding from the State of FL totaling over $750,000 to promote 
motorcycle safety and awareness. 

• We successfully fought the bill against vertical tags that had over $1,100 in fines for a first offense. 

• Supported and fought for a texting-while-driving ban for the last few years. 

• Our 2009-2010 Stiffer Penalties Bill made it through five of the FL House & Senate’s committees; 
this is the farthest it has gone in the number of years we have tried. On the last day of session, a 
committee member strenuously attempted to attach a revival of the helmet law to our Bill. To avoid a 
new helmet law in Florida, we had to kill the Bill. 

• We publish monthly Press Releases and/or Articles of Interest in many online & print publications, 
including Florida Full Throttle. 

• The President of ABATE of Florida, Inc. has been asked to be on and currently sits as a member of 
The Motorcyclist Advisory Council (MAC) to the Federal Highway Administration in Washington, D.C. 
The Secretary of the U.S. Dept. of Transportation may appoint a representative from only two State 
MROs throughout the entire U.S.A. to be on this council. 

• The President of ABATE of Florida, Inc. sits as the Chairman of the Board of Directors of the National 
Collation of Motorcyclists (NCOM). NCOM has over 1000 member organizations. 

For more information:

Contact the President of the Southeast Chapter

Johnny Rose 954-868-4390

pres.abatese@gmail.com

Or visit our website: www.abatese.org
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From Your President
“ T h i s  p a g e  s p o n s o r e d  b y  F r a n k  T.  ( G B N F )  &  L i s a

First thing I want to do is to thank everyone who showed up 
to support us at our Annual at Mickey's Tiki Bar.  I would like 
to throw a big thanks out to Alan, for everything he does for 
us. And to the 20 or so members that helped at our event, 
a big thanks as well.  Even though the weather was rainy, 
we still did pretty good at our Annual.  Remember that our 
Annuals and other events are one of the ways that we pay 
for the newsletter.  

We started off September with two cool parties at the Boar’s 
Nest. One of them was for the Mystic 7 MC Annual and the 
other one was for Outcast MC party.  I really enjoyed hanging 
out there and seeing everyone that was there.  Even though 
the weather was a little screwed up for the Outcast party, 
both parties still had a pretty good turnout. So, we ended 
up finishing up the Annuals for September with a beautiful 
ride down to the Glades Club for the Old Timers MC Annual.

And for the rest of October, I still get to go to the Wheels of 
Man MC Halloween party and Fearless MC Annual.  And 
that should end October for us. I will write about those par-
ties in my next month Presidents’ article, but I know they're 
goanna be kickass parties.

And in the beginning of November, we will have a beautiful 
ride down to Gilberts in the Keys for the Heathens MC An-
nual Pirates Ball, then we have the USMVMC on the 12th, 
and Leathernecks MC on the 19th.  I enjoy going to all of the 
SFPC parties. I get to hang out with my brothers and friends 
and all the pretty ladies of the biker community, almost every 
weekend and that's a good thing.  

I would also like everybody to put aside April 1st-4th for 
ABATE’s Ride to the Capital. This is a big deal because 
the more motorcycles that show up at the Capital, the more 
we can let all the Congressmen in Tallahassee know who 
ABATE is, that bikers vote, that we matter. So that'll be a 
good four-day weekend, so please put aside those days, 
take some vacation time, to do something good. Let's make 
our presence known in Tallahassee. 

Speaking of making your voices heard, November is election 
month, so I want to share some sites that you can go to, to 
be and educated voter.  

https://www.usa.gov/elected-
officials 
This website is a one-stop 
place to find it all.  It is an 
official website of the United 
States government. Here, you 
can find your Federal, State, 
and Local elected officials, 
from President Joe Biden, 
Governor Rick DeSantis, 
down to your local mayor and 
other city, county, and town officials.   There is a link to find 
out about Tribal Governments.  If you click the “All Topics 
and Services”, you will see a wide range of other informa-
tion you can find, consumer issues, health, laws and legal 
issues, travel and immigration, etc., too many to list here.  
As stated, one-stop, and you have it all.  You could spend a 
whole day just exploring this site.

http://www.leg.state.fl.us/Welcome/
If you just want to know about what is going on in Florida, 
go to this website.  It is the official internet site of the Florida 
Legislature.  You can search Senators, House of Represen-
tative, Statutes and Laws, Committees, and what bills are 
out there right now.  I searched for “motorcycles” and found 
Florida Statute 320.08068 “Motorcycle Specialty License 
Plates” , just as an example. The list goes on.

Please support all your American Legions and VFWs. God 
Bless America, the military, and the veterans who have 
helped keep this Country free. 

And to the younger people out there, you have the chance 
to inherit an organization that stands up and fights for biker 
rights and safety. Help us make a difference, now, and for 
the future!   

ANYONE WHO RIDES SHOULD BE A MEMBER OF 
ABATE!!!!

God bless America!!!!

Peace,
Johnny Rose
President, Southeast Chapter



www.abatese.org 7

From Your 

President
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“This page is sponsored by  “Abby Normal “ Hibbs

Memberships Due 
for November 2022

Stephen Andrejak
Jose Cabral

Kevin Deverow
John Dollard

David Douthitt Jr.
Mary E. Halay

Chrissy Leonhardt
Roly Lugo

David McSween
Martin Nebojsic
Chuck Newman

Barry O’Neil
Wendy Ortiz
Gerval Pereira

Nelson Rodriguez
Jaclyn Sabosik
Ronald Sacco

Zachary Santini
Richard Schwable

Memberships Due 
for October 2022

Traci Andrews

Julio Aspillaga

Bruce Bauer

Marjorie Broda

Frank “Poppie” Cocchi

Ernesto Diaz

Thomas Gamela

Amos Hadad

Christopher Harrington

Kevin Hughes

Glenn Janello

John Lombino

Mauel Luaces

Kathy Olsey

Joel Perez

Mariann Perez

Robert Sarro

James “Jimbo” Sherrow

Donald Steadman

Shane Voss

Kevin Wagner

Jon Weiland
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New members

Kerry “Robin” Alloun
Bjorn “DJ” Arnback

William B
Carlos “Ponyboy” Correa

Shawn F
Sandy “Smoke” Laznick

Karla Lawler
Annette “Motor” Markieh

Casey Mullins
Alex Silva
Shawn V

Marilynn Von Hofen
Mark W

Harry “Dangerous” White

11-11
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Vice- President
MONTH TO BE THANKFUL

Yes, it’s that time of the year again, we are of-
ficially in the Holiday season.  I usually think of 
the month of December as the Month of giving 
with Christmas and everything where November 
is the Month to be Thankful.  In today’s life with 
so many things to keep us entertained and busy 
it’s so easy to forget to be thankful for the very 
basics.  For many of us, if we don’t have a smart 
phone or cable TV, we feel like the world is com-
ing to an end.  Goodness knows if we would not 
be able to watch our favorite episode of whatever.  
The reality is we all have something to be thankful 
for.  Even if it’s for the very basics.  Think about it, 
did you have a roof last night over your head?  Did 
you go to bed hungry cause you haven’t eaten for 
two days, or even the most basic of all, do you 
have clean water to drink?  These may seem like 

of course easy answers but so many people of the 
world do not have these basic necessities of life.  

Forget about all the material things you have to be 
thankful for, what about the most cherished gift of 
all?  The love of your Spouse, children and all the 
family and friends you know and have.
So next time you’re feeling sorry for yourself be-
cause your new motorcycle won’t start, etc.….  just 
be thankful for everything you do have every day.  

Your VP

Troy
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“THIS PAGE IS SPONSORED BY  “ABBY NORMAL “ HIBBS”

SE CHAPTER MEETING MINUTES
HELD AT 

AMERICAN LEGION POST 142
171 SW 2ND ST

 POMPANO BEACH FL, 33060
OCTOBER 16, 2022

Mike “Bubba” Travis called the meeting to order at 
10:02 a.m., and there were 41 members present. This 
was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance, led by Bub-
ba, and a prayer by our Assistant Chaplain, Bear. 

President's Report – Johnny Rose: 
Johnny thanked everyone for coming. The Annual went 
well. Thank you to all who came and to all that helped. 
The new tents that Wavy got us, with the sides were 
very helpful with the rain. A lot of things were spared 
because of this. Our next party is our Semi-Annual will 
be in January. The Dania Beach Vintage Motorcycle 
Show is also in January and we hope to help them with 
parking, as in years past.
The SFPC Toys in the Sun Run will be in December, 
and will be starting at Alligator Alley Harley Davidson 
and ending at Snyder Park. The cost is $20 plus a new 
toy. This is for volunteers too, all need to pay, and it is 
to help the children as Joe DiMaggio’s Children’s Hos-
pital. Southeast Chapter will be helping with the event 
waivers.

Vice President's Report – Troy Waugh: 
Troy welcomed all, we have a full house and it’s great 
to see, thank you to BACA and States for coming to 

the meeting. Our membership is continuing to grow and 
we are loving it. We had an incredible Annual, even 
with the rain. Some of our friends are putting together a 
ride on November 6th as a Memorial ride around Lake 
Okeechobee, meeting at Alligator Alley Harley David-
son, then ride to the north side of the lake, have a small 
ceremony, and toss the memorial river stones into the 
lake, then lunch before heading home.  

Secretary's Report – Hollie “Dreamer” Sadoff: 
Motion to approve minutes as printed in the newsletter, 
motioned, seconded, approved.

Treasurer's Report – Sheila Rose: 
Sheila gave a recap of the Annual event profit, then read 
the Treasurer’s Report for the checking and savings ac-
count, motioned, seconded, approved. 

Sergeant at Arms Report – 
Mike “Bubba” Travis: 
Bubba spoke about school being in session, be mind-
ful, even on weekends, activities are going on. Please 
be extra cautious and aware around schools. Repre-
sent - When wearing anything with ABATE on it, you 
are representing ABATE, please keep that in mind and 
act accordingly.

Head Road Captain's Report – Troy Waugh: 
Troy spoke and he is adding more Assistant Road 
Captains, That Guy and Nino. We are still looking for a 
trailer, that folds up, budget is $500-750, and aiming for 
1,700 lb capacity.  Bull volunteered his time, if we find 
one, that needs some welding. 



www.abatese.org 13

shirts, colors are black, dark blue, light blue, and tan. 
See Sheila after the meeting.   

Membership Report – Sheila Rose: 
Sheila read the Membership report, we have close to 
700 members. 

Events Coordinator – Gabe Carrera: 
Excused. He did a great job as Master of Ceremonies 
at the Annual.  Semi-Annual will be in January.

Newsletter Editor – 
Ada “Abby Normal” Hibbs: 
Excused. Articles due today. Anyone can write an ar-
ticle and submit to Abby Normal by email news.aba-
tese@gmail.com. Please also submit photos for any 
events you attend and travels. 

Newsletter Distribution – 
Jon “Wavy” Viger: 
All is going good, up to 700 newsletters and we distrib-
ute these to over 55 locations.

Legislative Liaison – Brad Winston: 
Excused. Wavy mentioned he has flyers as how a bill 
becomes a law, and the link to find our who the candi-
dates are for November. Questions were raised about 
past bills' success/failure in committees.
Hollie reiterated what she said at the last meeting. This 
year, after elections and committee members are se-
lected, there will be an email Blast Pizza Party.  This will 
take place in January (date to be determined). Laptop(s) 
will be available along with pre-approved email “script”. 
Each person that attends will send the email to commit-
tee members to push for our bills to be passed.  She is 
going to put together something for Troy and Johnny to 
bring to the State meeting in December, to encourage 
the other chapters to do something similar. ABATE of 
Florida has thousands of members, and that can be a 
loud voice in Tallahassee.  

Saturday, October 22nd, 
	 Wheels of Man MC Halloween Party
Sunday, October 23rd,
 	 Saturday, October 29th, Stu’s Indian 
	 Hurricane relief ride from Ft. Lauderdale to Ft. 	
	 Myers
Saturday, October 29th,
	  Fearless MC Annual
Saturday, November 5th, 
	 Heathens MC Pirate Ball
Sunday, November 6th, 
	 Ride around the Lake
Saturday, November 12th, 
	 US Military Vets MC Chapter 1 Annual
Saturday, November 19th, 
	 Leathernecks MC Annual
Sunday, December 4th, 
	 SFPC Toys In The Sun Run, Escorted ride
	  Alligator Alley Harley Davidson to Snyder 	
	 Park
Saturday, January 28th, 
	 Dania Beach Vintage Motorcycle Show

Safety Director's Report – 
Jon “Wavy” Viger: 
We will have a refresher class after the meeting.  

State Representative's Report- Troy Waugh & Johnny 
Rose: 
The October State meeting was cancelled due to Hur-
ricane Ian, next meeting is December 10th in Lake 
County.  Everyone is fired up and excited to see what 
our new State President is Griz is going to do.  The 
Tallahassee Ride to the Capital will be in April, ride on 
Monday, home on Tuesday. 

Products Report – Laurel “Little Bit” Conner: 
Excused. Pre-orders 
are due at this meeting, the cost is $90.00, and we 
are only doing prepaid pre-orders, on long sleeve button 
up shirts not ordering extra to sell. Minimum order is 6 
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Legal Counsel – Brad Winston: 
Excused.

Public Relations – 
Dawne “Thunder” Kirk-Waters: 
Excused. Working at Alligator Alley Harley Davidson 
and promoting ABATE.

Billing and Invoicing – Hope Travis: 
All advertisers are up to date. If you do get a new adver-
tiser, make sure to have them reach out to Hope first, to 
discuss price and payment, then to Abby Normal next.  
Advertisers can pay by Zelle, but they must put their 
business name in the comments, and Sheila should get 
a text head’s up from Hope or the advertiser.

Social Director's Report – 
Barry “Bear” Crown: 
“Bear” brought some new treats for all to enjoy, after 
the meeting.  

Quartermaster Report – 
Mike “Bubba” Travis: 
Trailer Clean Up went well.

Photographer's Report – 
Ada “Abby Normal”: 
Excused. Send in pictures or tag on Facebook. Send 
pictures when you go on a trip or to an event. 
news.abatese@gmail.com She would love to have an 
assistant, even more than one. Please let her know if 
you are interested.  

Webmaster's Report – Ivan Marte: 
Excused, all is going well, in progress for the new web-
site. 

Chaplain – Chrissy Leonhardt:
Excused. 

Assistant Chaplain – Barry “Bear” Crown: 

Keep those who are going through difficult times or go-
ing through medical issues in your prayers.

Old Business: 
State Gun Raffle, to be drawn in December. Please see 
Johnny to check out a book to sell and note you are 
responsible for all books you sign out. 

New Business: 
No new business

Good of the Order: 
Thank you to BACA, States, Indians, and Gideons for 
joining us at our meeting. 
We had a guest speaker, Marisa Boom, to speak to 
the members about affordable health insurance.  She 
helped Sheila’s son get a $0 cost, $0 deductible flyer. 
She does under 66, but has a co-worker that helps with 
Medicare. She has special plans for veterans too. She 
is licensed in almost all states.    
Event flyers on the tables.

Motion to adjourn at 10:50am. Next meeting will be held 
at American Legion Post 142 at 10:00am on November 
20, 2022.

Hollie “Dreamer” Sadoff
Secretary Southeast Chapter
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ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC - SOUTHEAST CHAPTER

ABATE  of FLORIDA, Inc.
offers the

 Motorcycle Safety Awareness
 Program 

to any organization or school free of charge.  
For more information  or to arrange for a

 presentation, please contact 

ABATE SAFETY DIRECTOR
Jon “Wavy” Viger

at

safetydir.abatese@gmail.com
954-261-9242

SAFETY DIRECTOR
 

 Thank you for picking up this newsletter and reading 
it! and thank you for your support. Just a few things I 
would like to say about when you are driving your ve-
hicle – First, use your turn signals when changing lanes 
and turning. I know most motorcycle riders are good 
drivers but sometimes we forget the simple things like 
the turn signals. Also when in your vehicle and it is rain-
ing, please turn on your lights. Some vehicles don’t have 
daytime running lights and some, such as my wife’s car, 
the DRLs don’t turn the rear lights on. Also always look 
twice for motorcycles. We now have MSAP (Motorcycle 
Safety Awareness Program) instructors in the SE Chap-
ter of ABATE. This program is to help all drivers to be 
more aware of motorcycles. This course is mostly for 
people who do not ride a motorcycle. It really does work, 
statistics have proven this. If you know of a person or a 
group that may be interested, please contact our Safety 
Director, the number is in the newsletter. This course 
only takes about an hour and is well worth the time. This 
also helps ABATE of Florida Inc. by showing the legisla-
tors in Tallahassee that we are busy and doing our part 
in helping to make the roads safer for all, and especially 
motorcycles. That’s all for now, Stay safe, Enjoy the ride 

Your Safety Director
Jon"wavy"Viger
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Members in good standing are provided a 
fully paid group $4000 Accidental Death 
and Dismemberment benefit at no cost 
to the member. Often members have 
questions regarding the coverage and/or 
are interested in changing their beneficiary 
or getting additional coverage. Please feel 
free to contact our local representative, Bill 
Sauers at American Income Life, or visit 
the website for answers to your questions. 

Bill Sauers
561-436-8267

bsauers@ailife.com
www.ailife.com/benefits/sgbis

Members can also get/submit
 their beneficiary card online

Photos Courtesy of 
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FROM YOU ROAD CAPTAIN

brakes and make sure all the levers are working.  
It’s better to find out something is not functioning 
properly before you head out instead of letting the 
truth be told while being stranded on the side of a 
busy highway. 
    
 Even more important than checking the mechan-
ics of your bike is making sure you are prepared.  
That ranges from wearing the right clothing, hav-
ing rain gear which is always a good idea, and 
in south Florida includes making sure you are 
hydrated, have plenty of sunblock and a pair of 
day and night eye protection.  Being caught out at 
night with only a dark pair of sunglasses can make 
life like riding in a total blackout.  Also, have a full 
charge on your cell phone.  This can be one of the 
best pieces of equipment you can have for those 
unexpected highway emergencies.  Most impor-
tantly though, have the right mind set before you 
get on your bike.
    
Now comes the old adage “full tank, empty blad-
der” which still holds true today.  Disrupting the 
group ride because you didn’t make a restroom 
stop or your bike wasn’t prepared can create an 
unnecessary hardship for the whole group let 
alone a few nasty stares. 

 And lastly out of Old Skool Biker respect, be on 
time, every time.

Your Road Captain,
Troy

 You hear a ding on your phone that an email has 
arrived.  A smile appears because your Road 
Captain just gave a KSU (Kick Stands Up) time 
of departure for a new upcoming weekend ride 
with your Brothers and Sisters!  That usually is 
welcome news, but now what is bestowed upon 
you is the responsibility to get prepared and will-
ingness to follow the Bikers code of respect.  All 
these preparations start with your bike.  Fill up 
your tank even if you think you have enough fuel 
for the proposed trip.  Why?  Like all of life, things 
can change quickly.  Take the time to thoroughly 
check out your bike the previous night or at least 
a few hours before you meet up with your fellow 
riders.  Especially when a long ride is planned, 
grab a few wrenches and make sure all your mo-
torcycles nuts and bolts are tight, look for cracks 
in hoses, check the chain or belt tension, and take 
a few minutes to just give your trusted steed a 
good overall visual inspection.  The longstanding 
T-CLOCK acronym can be a great way to remem-
ber all the basic checks.  Tires & Wheels, Control 
levers, Lights and batteries, Oil levels, Chassis, 
Kickstand.
    
 A few minutes before the signal for KSU and you 
ride off to the open road to feel that freedom in 
the wind, take a moment to let your bike warm up.  
That doesn’t mean your iron horse has to sit and 
idle for 5 or 10 minutes. Harley’s, as well as most 
motorcycles, can reach enough of an operating 
temperature in about 1 to 1 ½ minutes after start 
up.  Most motorcycle oil functions best at around 
140 degrees which can usually be obtained in this 
short amount of time.  Now your engine may be 
ready, but your tranny takes a little longer and 
needs some forward motion, so for the first few 
miles just take it easy.  Just like old bikers waking 
up in the morning, it takes a few minutes for your 
old scoot to wake up and function at its best.  Dur-
ing this short warm up it’s a great time to do that 
last-minute double check on your bike. Operate all 
your lights and see they are functioning, tap your 

Pre-Ride before you Ride
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DID I SAY BLESSED?
Have you noticed how short-tempered and edgy people are lately?  Every-
one seems frustrated and out of patience with one another, especially in 
traffic!  With the holidays upon us, I’m hoping this will put folks in a better 
mood.

Hopefully, that will be true, as Thanksgiving is just around the corner.  In-
terestingly, it’s one of the most traveled holidays on the calendar.  Yet, 
this holiday might get skipped over if it weren’t for the delicious food and 
gathering of friends and family.  Did you notice that retailers had Hallow-
een AND Christmas items next to each other this year on the shelves?!?

I get it; life is hectic, especially when holidays are back to back.  But no 
matter what changes come our way (and we’ve faced quite a few), our nation has a history worth cel-
ebrating, and we need to do what we can to keep our traditions alive.

Traditionally, I host a rather large gathering.  Family members drive from near and far to meet up in 
our home. This year, we will have close to 25, which means a lot of cooking, serving, and cleaning up.  
Before we fill our plates and our bellies, we have another tradition… we make a large circle, grab hands, 
and verbalize something we are thankful for.  With a big crowd as big as ours, the food can get cold 
before the prayer ends!

But as much work as it is, I’m grateful for the rewards that gathering together brings.  We, hard-working 
humans, need to carve out time for our families and friends to catch up, watch football, and maybe even 
have a bonfire.  It’s essential to celebrate relationships, both old and new.  And it’s especially important 
to thank God.

If you haven’t made Thanksgiving plans, reach out to family members and host a gathering.  Fill in the 
remaining chairs with friends who may not have a place to go.  Add a few chairs for random people, 
those whom the Lord brings to mind, and don’t be afraid to ask your guests to bring a dish to pass.  No 
one should eat alone on Thanksgiving.

It’s time to start a new tradition: before taking that first bite, grab hands with those 
around you and express at least one thing you’re thankful for.  Then thank the 
Lord for all His incredible blessings.

“I will give thanks to the Lord with all my heart.  I will tell of all the great things You 
have done.” Psalm 9:1

Chrissy Leonhardt – Chaplain ABATE SE
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** Due to Covid19 , ALL events are subject to change and or cancellation
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T h e s e  p a g e s  s p o n s o r e d  b y  A n n a  &  J o n  ( Wa v y) 

Heathens 
MC

Annual

USMCMC 
CH1 

Annual

Leather-
necks

 MC 
 Annual

ABATE SE 

Chapter 

Meeting

EBoard 
Meeting

2022		      NOVEMBER                 2022

** Due to Covid19 , ALL events are subject to change and or cancellation
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** Due to Covid19 , ALL events are subject to change and or cancellation

2022		            DECEMBER           2022

SFPC TOYS 
IN THE SUN 
RUN	

EBoard 
Meeting

ABATE SE 
Chapter 
Meeting

27

See SFPC 
Calendar 

for 
Additional 

Events
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2020 CALENDAR
FOR CHANGES EMAIL:

INDIAN (WOM MC)
Indianwommc@yahoo.com

MANDATORY CLUB EVENTS ARE LISTED IN BOLD

“This page sponsored by Johnny & Sheila Rose”

** Due to Covid19 , ALL events are subject to change and or cancellation

2 0 2 2  C A L E N D A R
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NOVEMBER	
5th-Sat		  HEATHENS MC - ANNUAL
11th-Thu		  Veterans Day
12th-Sat 		  USMVMC CH 1 - ANNUAL
13th-Sun		  Fly-In Wheels Annual Cancelled 
19th-Sat		  LEATHERNECKS MC - ANNUAL
24th-Thurs	T	 Thanksgiving Day

DECEMBER
4th-Sun		  SFPC TOYS IN THE SUN RUN	
10th-Sat		  ALIGATOR ALLEY TOY RUN BIKE 		
		  DRAWING???
10th-Sat		  HERMANDAD MC - ALFREDO
		   MEMORIAL AND TOY RUN
10th-Sat		  USMVMC - WREATHS ACROSS 		
		  AMERICA
25th-Sun		  Christmas Day

2020 CALEN-
FOR CHANGES EMAIL:

INDIAN (WOM MC)
Indianwommc@yahoo.

com

MANDATORY CLUB EVENTS ARE LISTED IN 2 0 2 3  C A L E N D A R
JANUARY 
8th-Sun		  STATES MC - BLESSING OF THE 	
		  BIKES
15th-Sun		  WINGS OF GOLD FT. LAUD. - 
		  ANNUAL
22nd-Sun		  S.E. ABATE - SEMI ANNUAL
24th-Sun
29th-Sun		  DER KRIEGER MC - ANNUAL

FEBRUARY
5th-Sun
12th-Sun		  AOA FT. LAUD. - ANNUAL
14th-Tues		  Valentines Day
18th-Sat		  WHEELS OF MAN M
		  50th ANNUAL
25th-Sat		  SCURVY FEW MC - PARTY

MARCH
3rd-12th		  82nd DAYTONA BIKE WEEK
17th-Fri		  St. Patrick's Day
19th-Sun		  HERMANDAD MC -ANNUAL
25th-Sat		   Fly-In Wheels Annual
26th-Sun		  US MILITARY VETS MC CH.1 - 		
		  PARTY

APRIL
1st-Sat
2nd-Sun		  MYSTIC SEVEN MC - PARTY
8th-Sat
9th-Sun		  CMA - EASTER SERVICE
15th-Sat
16th-Sun		  STATES MC - ANNUAL
22nd-Sat 
23ed-Sunt
28th-30th		  LEESBURG BIKEFEST???

MAY
6th-Sat		  SOUTHERN MC - ANNUAL
7th-Sun 
13th-Sat
14th-Sun		  Mothers Day
20st-Sat		  OUTCAST MC - ANNUAL
21st-Sun		  NEW ATTITUDES MC - ANNUAL
27th-Sat		  LEATHERNECKS MC - PARTY
28th-Sun		  S.E. ABATE - 
		  MEMORIAL DAY EVENT
29th-Sun		  Memorial Day
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ABATE Southeast Chapter Safety and Membership Booth will be at :
\

Thursday before the Chapter Meeting 				    ABATE SE Chapter EBoard Meeting
3rd Sunday of the month 		  ABATE SEMonthly meeting @ Post 142 10am-12pm

   	

SUNDAY
> Free pool at Sharkey’s Lounge    Margate 
>Wind Rider Church Services  at   Mickey’s 

MONDAY
>Ladies Nite at Sharkey’s 9PM-2AM    2-for-1 drinks

>Mickey’s Karoeke 8PM-12AM

WEDNESDAY
>Blues Nite at Mickey’s 

>Mickey’s Open Mic and Karaoke 8PM-12AM

THURSDAY
>Mickey’s Bike  Night Live Bands 8PM

SEE PAGE 28 FOR OTHER WEEKLY EVENTS

ADDITIONAL  INFO, EVENTS OR PARTIES ARE LISTED HERE
FRIDAY
	 Mystic Seven MC – Open House 8PM
	 States MC – Open Meeting 7-10PM
	 Gideons MC – Open House 8PM
	 Scurvy Few - Open House 8:00PM
	 Wheels of Man - Open 8:00PM
      1st Fri.
                Outcast - Open House 8:00PM
       1st & 3rd Fri.
	 Kingdom of Brothers MC - Open House 8PM
       Every Other Fri.
	 Fearless MC - Open House 8PM-1AM
       3rd Fri.
	 Heathens MC - Open House 8PM
     
SATURDAY
	 1st & 3rd Sat – AOA MC Dania - Open House 8PM
     	 2nd & 4th Sat – Kingdom of Brothers MC - Open House
      	 2nd Sat – Fly-In Wheels Open House - 9PM
	 Scurvy Few - Birthday Celebrations - 7PM
       Last Saturday
	 Leathernecks MC Open House/ Poker Night 8PM
	 Fly-In Wheels – Open House 9PM
SUNDAY
        1st Sun
	 BACA @ Alligator Alley HD 10:30AM
	 “Open to the Public  	

TUESDAY
	 Wings of Gold - Open House Davie 7PM
	 States MC Taco Tuesday 6:30PM

WEDNESDAY
        2nd Wed.
	 The Crew 8PM	

THURSDAY
	 Hermandad MC - Open House 8PM
	 Scurby Few = Poker Night -7PM
      

HOTLINE DEADLINE: Information needs to be to 
Fern before midnight Sundays for that week’s Hotline. 

Email Flyer or info to: Rkinrobin1@bellsouth.net  
954-573-7573 (Landline)

** Due to Covid19 , ALL events are subject to change and or 

NEWSLETTER DEADLINE: On or by the 2nd Sunday of each 

month for articles, ads, flyers, etc.

Send to Ada“Abby Normal” Hibbs at: news.abatese@gmail.com
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Joshuah "Krum" Jones
Suzanne Keene

Eddie "Midnight" LaFont
Sandy "Smoke" Laznick
Alan "Big Wheel" Loper
Tanya "Tchild" Maddox
Robert "Bobby" Miller

Steven "Pibble" Nadekow
Joel  Perez

Jaclyn "Jax" Sabosik
Clare Servusova

James "Jimbo" Sherrow
Brad Smith
Anna Viger

Michael "Diet" Winters
"Beacon" 

"Lobo" 
"Shabazz X"

Allen "Fuel" Bensinger
Walter "Grizzly" Boehm - GBNF
Ronald Bond
Charles "Chas Man" Brandau - GBNF
Sharon "Princess" Bryan
Bob "Bars" Calabrese - GBNF
Paul "Last Call" Chatfield Jr.
Clair Deller
Dominic "Bigger" Despres
Charles "Moon" Fountain
Merritt "Buddy" Francis
Wanda Gill
Susan "Suzy" Glassman
Laura "Sis" Hardy
Laura Howard
Joshuah "Krum" James
Glenn Janello
Anthony "Ant" Jardim

NOVEMBER
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ABATE SOUTHEAST CHAPTER SPONSORSHIP PROGRAM

We are bringing back our old Sponsorship Program.  This was an idea to help raise money for our Chapter, and also to 
recognize those brothers and sisters who provide extra monetary support, to promote the Chapter’s mission.  Members, or 
other individuals, who provide a donation to the Chapter, will have name recognition in our Monthly Newsletter and on the 
Chapter’s website, for one year.  The categories are: Platinum Donor $125+; Diamond Donor $100-$124, Gold Donor $75-
$99, Silver Donor $50-$74, and Bronze Donor $25-$49.
Approximately 40% of our members are Life Members, which means they do not pay annual dues, so they do not financially 
support the Chapter through dues.  They do buy products, pay to attend events, post ads in our Newsletter, and make 
monetary donations, but they have no obligation to do so.  This is another opportunity for them to contribute, if they wish, but 
anyone can do this.  
This is an opportunity for all Southeast Chapter brothers and sister to become ABATE Southeast Chapter Sponsors.  Platinum 
Donors also get to select a page in our Newsletter, to sponsor, where you name will be listed in a banner at the top of the 
chosen page, and first come, first serve.  

I want to sponsor ABATE Southeast Chapter with the following donation (not tax-deductible).  Check one:
(   )  Platinum Donor	  $125+		  (   )  Diamond Donor	 $100-$124
(   )  Gold Donor		   $75-$99		 (   )  Silver Donor		  $50-$74
(   )  Bronze Donor		   $25-$49
	

Name:		  										        
Address:		  										        
City, State & Zip:	  										        

Make checks payable to ABATE of Florida, Inc
 and mail the Sponsorship Form to:
ABATE of Florida, Inc. 
Southeast Chapter
PO Box 292693
Ft.. Lauderdale, FL   33329-2693 

Thank you in advance for your support!!!!!

 platinum SPONSORS
A t t o r n e y  B r a d  W i n s t o n
F r a n k  T  ( G B N F ) &  L i s a

“ A b b y  N o r n a l ”  A d a  H i b b s
A n n a  &  J o n  “ Wa v y ”  V i g e r 

J o h n n y  &  S h e i l a  R o s e
S h a k e y  B o b 
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*Educate, don’t legislate
stuff we thought you might like to 

know
-by: Sheila, Sandy, Little Bit, & ThunderNam int L.

Continued on page 36

“this Page is sponsered by Shakey Bob “

We were sitting around, talking about the upcom-
ing SFPC Toys in the Sun Run.  This year it will be 
like the old days, an escorted ride from Alligator 
Alley Harley Davidson to Snyder Park.  We were 
talking about what a great undertaking this is, for 
so many clubs and organizations in our commu-
nity, and all the work is being done for free, all the 
time and work is being volunteered by the com-
munity, just to help the kids at Joe DiMaggio Chil-
dren’s Hospital.  This is hundreds of bikers and 
the biker community rallying for a good cause.  
We are not surprised, of course, these are our 
people, our community.  They are all doing good 
things, for others less fortunate, all the time, not 
just this toy run, but with each other, helping their 
brothers and sisters, and even strangers, in big 
ways, like this toy run, but also in small ways, 
quiet ways.  We wanted to share some of these 
groups.

In our Chapter, we have some members, who are 
also members of BACA. We are honored to have 
them be a part of us.  Personally, for us four, BACA 
is one of the most important groups that we know, 
because they take care of the children, who can’t 
take care of themselves. They have our deepest 
gratitude. One of Sheila’s favorite bible verses is 
Matthew 19:14 “Let the little children come to me, 
and do not hinder them, for the kingdom of heav-
en belongs to such as these.”  BACA is Bikers 
Against Child Abuse. Their Mission Statement is: 
“Bikers Against Child Abuse, Inc. (B.A.C.A.) ex-
ists with the intent to create a safer environment 
for abused children. We exist as a body of Bik-
ers to empower children to not feel afraid of the 
world in which they live. We stand ready to lend 
support to our wounded friends by involving them 

with an established, united organization. We work 
in conjunction with local and state officials who 
are already in place to protect children. We desire 
to send a clear message to all involved with the 
abused child that this child is part of our organiza-
tion, and that we are prepared to lend our physical 
and emotional support to them by affiliation, and 
our physical presence. We stand at the ready to 
shield these children from further abuse. We do 
not condone the use of violence or physical force 
in any manner, however, if circumstances arise 
such that we are the only obstacle preventing a 
child from further abuse, we stand ready to be that 
obstacle.”  BACA has chapters all over the world.   
You can learn more about this great organization 
at  https://bacaworld.org/

Also, in our Chapter and community, we have 
CMA, Christian Motorcycle Association.  We all 
know these wonderful bikers, and many of us have 
had our bikes blessed by them, have that sticker 
on our bikes, amazing kind people.  According to 
their website https://cmausa.org/ “CMA's vision 
is Changing the world, one heart at a time. We 
will accomplish our vision through: Evangelis-
tic outreach primarily, but not exclusively, to the 
motorcycling community, Run for the Son, where 
we will partner with ministries with world-reach-
ing potential, Equipping our members in ministry 
training that aligns itself with Biblical truths, A ser-
vant's attitude to the world and to our members 
(i.e. Here if you need us), Quality products that aid 
in evangelistic outreach, And an efficient Support 
Center team. Our mission is to inspire our lead-
ers and members to be the most organized, ad-
vanced, equipped, financially stable organization, 
full of integrity in the motorcycling industry and the 
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Kingdom of God. The Christian Motorcyclists As-
sociation is interdenominational and evangelistic 
in nature.”  Of course, in our community, they are 
so much more to us, as our friends, our brothers 
and sisters, thank you for all you do! 

We found this organization, Rolling Thunder 
Chapter 1 Florida.  Their mission statement is “is 
to publicize the POW*MIA issue. To educate the 
public that many American Prisoners of War were 
left behind after all previous wars and to help cor-
rect the past and to protect future Veterans from 
being left behind should they become Prisoners 
Of War (POW) or Missing In Action (MIA). We 
are also committed to helping American Veterans 
from all wars.”  This is from their website https://
www.rollingthunderflorida1.org, 
“HOW IT ALL STARTED:
The Vietnam War proved to be a difficult time in 
America's history. Similar to today's political cli-
mate, our nation was divided, primarily over is-
sues of peace and war. As the Vietnam war came 
to a close, more than 58,000 American soldiers 
were killed, and thousands more were still being 
held as Prisoners of War, or deemed Missing In 
Action. Our government failed its mission of ac-
countability, by not bringing home the remains 
of the fallen or missing for an honorable and re-
spectful burial.
However, in 1988, several veterans of the Viet-
nam War rallied together their families, fellow 
veterans, and veterans' advocates, to organize a 
demonstration at the Capitol Building in Washing-
ton, DC over the Memorial Day weekend. They 
announced their arrival with the roar of their Har-
ley-Davidson's, a sound similar to the the 1965 
massive B-52 bombing campaign against North 
Vietnam named 'Operation Rolling Thunder'. Ap-
proximately 2,500 motorcycles participated in 
that rally, demanding that the U.S. government 
account for all POW & MIA's.
The group then became known as Rolling Thun-
der, and each year up until 2019, has held an an-
nual "Ride for Freedom" to the Vietnam Veterans 
Memorial Wall. It was estimated that nearly 1.2 

million motorcycles participated in the final Wash-
ington, D.C. Ride For Freedom XXXII in 2019.
ROLLING THUNDER® TODAY:
Rolling Thunder today has more than 86 chapters 
throughout the United States, Canada, Australia 
and Europe. The group is actively involved year-
round in promoting legislation to increase veteran 
benefits and resolve the POW*MIA issue from all 
wars. They also provide financial support, food, 
clothing and other essentials to veterans, veter-
ans' families, veterans groups, and women's' cri-
sis centers”

There is also the Southern Cruisers Riding Club, 
which we talked about in detail in our July 2022 
article.   Go back and check it out. They have 
raised over $4 million over the years, for St. Jude 
Children’s Hospital.  
And we will finish with this group, created for the 
women who have a love of motorcycles, the Motor 
Maids MC, now 1,300 members strong across the 
US. “They require that members be female and 
own a motorcycle, as well as display a passion 
for the open road. They support many women 
empowerment charities as well. History: In the 
late 30’s, a young woman motorcycle enthusi-
ast named Linda Dugeau of Providence, Rhode 
Island, conceived the idea that there might be a 
number of women who owned their own motor-
cycles and might be interested in becoming ac-
quainted with one another.  Linda wrote to deal-
ers, riders and anyone she thought might know 
of women motorcycle riders.  After this extensive 
search, she compiled a list from which the Motor 
Maid organization was founded with 51 Charter 
members in 1940.  The American Motorcycle As-
sociation Charter #509 was issued to the club in 
1941. Uniting Women Motorcyclists: The founding 
premise of the Motor Maids was to unite women 
motorcyclists in promoting motorcycle interest.  
The initial Constitutional Article establishing the 
requirements for membership has remained 
the Motor Maid  hallmark since the first meet-
ing – membership shall consist of women who 
legally own and operate their own motorcycle or 
one belonging to a family member. At a meeting 
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in 1944, came the club colors – Royal Blue and 
Silver Gray – and the Motor Maid emblem in the 
form of a shield.  The uniform had its beginnings 
at this meeting also.  Initially the uniforms were 
tailor-made of silver-gray gabardine with royal 
blue piping.  It evolved into a uniform consisting 
of gray slacks, royal blue over-blouse with white 
boots and tie. In 2006, the membership voted for 
a new uniform. The official uniform now consists 
of black pants and boots, royal blue mock neck 
long sleeved shirt with a white cotton vest, and of 
course white gloves.  The Motor Maids became 
known as the “Ladies of the White Gloves”.  The 
Motor Maids have been asked to parade at nu-
merous races across the country and in Canada. 
They  now have members in almost every state 
in the US (including Hawaii and Alaska) and sev-
eral Canadian Provinces.”  You can find out more 
about this group at https://www.motormaidsinc.
org/

Like we said at the beginning, we see, every day, 
people in our community,  doing good things for 
each other, all the time.  We are honored to be a 
part of this community. But we can’t forget to men-
tion our friend, Betty, who did and does inspire all 
of us.  She is always doing for others, and she is 
also a great conservationist, helping to save the 
Everglades, among many, many other things that 
she does.  Thank you, Betty!!!

“Risk is good. Not managing your risk is a danger-
ous leap.” Evel Knievel

Non Smoking

If you want to drink and 
use that’s your business. 

If you want to stop and 
can’t please call

Big Toe
847-899-9796

www.newattitudesmc.com

Cutter
305-609-0778
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ABATE of Florida, Inc. Southeast Chapter
American Bikers Aiming Toward Education

ABATE is a not-for-profit Motorcyclist’s Rights Organization
Our mission is to lobby and educate the government and general

public to promote motorcycling in a safe and positive image.

Your support is essential to the survival of our newsletter

Newsletter Ad Rates:
(Rates shown are for the entire period, 6% sales tax included)

Business Card Ad
One month = $13.31
Three months = $28.16
Six months = $52.31
One year = $94.05

Please Contact:
Critter
954-850-5452
Or any member of the Board of Directors

Mail your information and check to:
ABATE of Florida, Inc.
Southeast Chapter
PO Box 292693
Ft. Lauderdale, FL 33329

You will be contacted ASAP
Thanks for your support

CONTACT: DATE:

SIZE AND DURATION OF AD

NAME:

ADDRESS:

PHONE NUMBERS:

EMAIL:

1/4 Page         (approx. 3.125”w x 4”h)

Half Page         (approx. 6.25”w x 4”h)

Full Page        (approx. 6.25”w x 7.75”h)

One month
Three months 
Six months
One year

= $26.82
= $53.64
= $108.89
= $165.19

One month
Three months
Six months
One year

= $40.23
= $83.14
= $154.21
= $277.55

One month
Three months
Six months
One year

= $53.64
= $132.75
= $245.39
= $441.68

1/4 Page Ad or Higher
gives you “FREE” advertisement on 

Our Website: www.abatese.org 

We're all riding home, the sky is so blue;
And in our hearts we ride with you.
So, now you're on the next big ride;
We'll see you again on the great other side.
We know you Bro; you’re shifting gears; 
You drove it hard and had NO fears.
120 on a trike, giant smile on your face;
You lived your life like it was a race.
You taught us to live, and then how to die; 
You left us too quick and now we must cry. 
Our hearts are saddened by your loss; 
God bless your family and be healed by the cross.
We thank you, Big Ang, for the time that we had;
From your Abate family, you’re one special comrade.
You left this world with a smile on your face; 
Your riding boots on, full of love and with grace.
With that,
ABATE SE chapter says ride in peace;
We’ll catch you in the next realm where all sorrows cease.
We know you are with God the Father and His son;
the Holy Ghost, now your race is won.

Peace Bro

Johnny Rose 

Rates shown are for the entire period, 7% sales tax included

Rates shown are for the entire period, 7% sales tax included

Please Contact: Hope Travis
954-415-1758 or
email: billing.abatese@gmail.com

SPONSOR THIS PAGE PROGRAM....see page 32 for detail 
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Well, I have to tell you I’m really bummed out for 
our brothers and sisters in Fort Myers and the 
surrounding areas due to Hurricane Ian.  Please 
help, if you can, by donating money, food, cloth-
ing, and supplies to hurricane relief for Fort My-
ers. One I would recommend is the Florida Di-
saster Fund www.FloridaDisasterFund.org or text 
DISASTER to 20222.  This fund has raised over 
$45 million since its start in 1994.  There are so 
many other different agencies you can do this with 
too.  Even $5 helps.  If you can’t help by donating, 
then please help with prayers.  

You would think I would be used to all the damage 
that occurs when these storms hit Florida.  I've 
been here since 1975 and there's been so many 
storms that have damaged the State.  The only 
good thing that comes out of these disasters, is 
that you get to see real human spirit, with neigh-
bors and strangers all coming together to help, 
kind of like our biker community is, always, help-
ing each other, in bad times, and rejoicing in the 
good times.

Just to show you how stupid I was when I was a 
young man, I would even paddle across the Inter-
coastal to get to a beach that was closed down, 
due to the incoming storms, then I would run to 
the water with my surfboard as fast as I could, so 
I could beat the cops that would want to chase 
me and make me leave, just to catch those big 
hurricane swells coming in.  Well, you know what 
they say, youth have no fear because they think 
they are invincible. Surfing and motocross were 
my thing in the 70s. What an awesome period 
in my life. But now, I'm a lot smarter.  When hur-
ricanes are coming, I batten down the hatches, 
stock the house, and prepare for the storms. You 
know that's just life in Florida.  Our October State 
meeting was even cancelled.

Let’s hope we are done with the hurricanes this 
season, but also hoping my Hurricanes start kick-
ing butt in college football!!!

Peace,
Johnny Rose
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SUBMIT THIS  ADVERTISMENT INSTORE AND RECIEVE A FREE VIKING CUSTOMS T- SHIRT*
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THE AIM/NCOM MOTOR-
CYCLE E-NEWS SER-
VICE is brought to you by 
Aid to Injured Motorcyclists 
(A.I.M.) and the National 
Coalition of Motorcyclists (NCOM), and is spon-
sored by the Law Offices of Richard M. Lester. 
If you’ve been involved in any kind of accident, 
call us at 1-(800) ON-A-BIKE or visit www.ON-
A-BIKE.com.
 
NCOM BIKER NEWSBYTES
Compiled & Edited by Bill Bish,
National Coalition of Motorcyclists (NCOM)
 
COUNTRY MUSIC LEGEND AND MOTORCYCLE FAN 
LORETTA LYNN HAS PASSED
Country Music Star and AMA Hall of Fame in-
ductee Loretta Lynn died in her sleep on October 
4, 2022 at her popular ranch and tourist destina-
tion in Hurricane Mills, Tennessee, at age 90.
 
The Grammy Award winning singer rose to star-
dom in the music industry over six decades with 
hit singles like “Coal Miner’s Daughter” and “Don’t 
Come Home A-Drinkin,” but Ms. Lynn was also 
a long-time supporter of amateur motocross rac-
ing, and hosted the AMA Amateur National Moto-
cross Championship at her “Loretta Lynn Ranch 
& Family Campground” since 1982, personally in-
spiring many young riders, and was appropriately 
inducted into the American Motorcyclists Asso-
ciation (AMA) Hall of Fame as a member of the 
Class of 2021 for “opening her arms and ranch to 
countless motocross families.”
 
ARIZONA LANE FILTERING LAW GOES INTO EFFECT
The new Arizona state law that allows lane-filter-
ing for two-wheeled motorcycles under very spe-
cific circumstances officially went into effect on 
Saturday, September 24, 2022.
 
The Arizona state legislature passed bipartisan 
Senate Bill 1273 in March, signed into law March 
24, 2022, by Governor Doug Ducey (R), and the 
bill does not allow “lane splitting,” but rather “lane 

filtering” by motorcycles traveling between lanes 
of street traffic at a speed of 15 miles per hour 
or less.  Three-wheeled vehicles, such as trikes 
or sidecars, are specifically not included in this 
change in the law.
 
S.B. 1273 was sponsored by Senator Tyler Pace 
(R-Mesa), who clarified that lane filtering and lane 
splitting are not the same thing.  This new law now 
in effect will only allow for low-speed lane filtering 
in very specific situations, and it was crafted to 
resemble a similar lane filtering initiative that be-
came law in Utah in 2019.
 
Lane splitting or filtering in some form are now 
allowed in Arizona, California, Hawaii and Utah, 
while states including Connecticut, Oregon, 
Washington and Virginia have introduced or are 
considering such legislation.
 
‘NOISE’ UNDER ATTACK IN CALIFORNIA
California Governor Gavin Newsom (D) has 
signed AB-2496 into law, to now require a cer-
tificate of compliance for a violation of noise limit 
requirements and certain modified exhausts, and 
putting a “Hold” on vehicle registrations if proof is 
not adequately provided in a timely manner.
 
“AB-2496 creates a system in which, if you are cit-
ed for noise, you must provide certification to the 
court within 90 days of citation that your exhaust 
has been corrected to acceptable standards,” 
wrote ABATE of California in a ‘Call to Action’ 
opposing the measure; going on to explain that; 
“However, there is no system to test and certify, 
thus you can not get it.  Further, IF you do not get 
it, your vehicle will NEVER be able to be regis-
tered in the State of California again.  They want 
to remove us from the road.”
 
The new law requires the court to inform the 
Department of Motor Vehicles if a certificate of 
compliance is not provided within 3 months of the 
violation date, treating this failure as noncompli-
ance, and requiring the DMV, before renewing the 
registration of any vehicle, to check whether the 
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court has issued a hold on the vehicle registration 
for a violation of the noise requirements and to re-
fuse to renew the registration until it has received 
a notification from the court that a certificate of 
compliance has been issued.
 
These requirements would become operative on 
January 1, 2027.
 
FEDERAL BILL DEMANDS ANSWERS ON ANTI-BIKER 
PROFILING
Congresswoman Susie Lee (D-NV), a member of 
the House Appropriations Committee, has includ-
ed language [House Report 117-402] demanding 
answers from NHTSA regarding anti-biker pro-
filing into a government funding bill, H.R. 8294, 
which states;
 
“The Committee is concerned that NHTSA may 
be conducting activities that encourage states to 
adopt legislation, regulation, or other policies that 
unjustly profile motorcycle riders.  The Committee 
directs NHTSA to report to the House and Senate 
Committees on Appropriations on the extent to 
which the agency works with states on motorcycle 
passenger policies within 120 days of enactment 
of this Act.”
 
Additionally, cosponsors are still being sought for 
H. Res 366 to prevent the discriminatory targeting 
of motorcyclists by law enforcement, similar to the 
anti-profiling resolution passed by the U.S. Sen-
ate in 2018.  Meanwhile, the states of Washington 
(2011), Maryland (2016), Louisiana (2019), Idaho 
(2020) and New Hampshire (2022) have proac-
tively passed laws to curb profiling.
 
E-BIKES MAY SOON BE AS COSTLY TO CHARGE 
AS ICE BIKES ARE TO REFUEL
Rising electricity costs are impacting public 
charging stations, leading to increased costs for 
charging electric bikes that could be higher than 
gasoline.
 
Historically, the comparatively low price of charg-
ing an electric vehicle versus fueling one fitted 

with an internal combustion engine (ICE) has 
meant that for those who can afford such vehi-
cles, the switch from gas to electric transport has 
been a financially beneficial one.
 
However, as the price of energy continues to rise 
internationally, electric motorcycles could soon 
be more expensive to charge than combustion 
bikes cost to fill up.
 
Assuming the price of gasoline doesn’t outpace 
the cost of electricity, a study summarized by 
VisorDown.com reports that costs per kilowatt-
hour (kWh) of electricity at ‘rapid’ charging sta-
tions in the U.K. have increased by 42% in the 
four months from May 2022 to September 2022; 
“That has led to charge costs per mile that are not 
far short of fill-up costs per mile.” 
 
Whatever the case, fueling or charging your mo-
torcycle is only going to get more expensive, it 
would appear.
 
RUSSIAN ATTACK ON UKRAINE CAUSING POTHOLES 
IN THE U.K.
Hostilities between Russia and Ukraine is being 
touted as the reason for much of the financial 
troubles in the world today, and the British Local 
Government Association (LGA) is now claiming 
that the Russian led invasion is preventing pot-
hole repair work as costs increase.
 
So aside from other more obvious wartime after-
effects, like higher gas prices and utility bills, the 
war between Russia and Ukraine is apparently 
being felt in even more wide-reaching areas.  
One of the areas that are being reported to have 
been hit hard by the conflict is road building and 
repair.  The RAC in England reports that around 
60% of the bitumen used to build new roads, and 
repair potholes, was bought from Russia.  With 
trade embargos on the nation now in force, the 
cost of carrying out these repairs is said to have 
risen, with the LGA claiming a 22% increase.
 
A recent study by the LGA concluded that prior to 
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the Russian aggressions, the UK’s pothole prob-
lems would have taken ten years to rectify, cost-
ing around £12 billion ($13.5B US) in total.
 
FRENCH COMPANY TESTING PLANT-BASED ASPHALT
The worldwide movement towards a greener fu-
ture of mobility doesn’t stop with the vehicles, but 
also the roads we drive and ride on.  Indeed, infra-
structure plays an equally important role when it 
comes to sustainability, and this is something that 
many countries have overlooked in their efforts to 
go green, but not France, as it’s now ready to test 
a new plant-based asphalt called Biophalt.
 
Currently, asphalt roadway surfaces are made pri-
marily out of petroleum crude oil, a far cry from 
carbon neutral, so French company Eiffage has 
been working on an alternative to traditional as-
phalt since 2018, called Biophalt, that is said to 
offer the same benefits as asphalt while taking the 
crude oil out of the equation.  The technology has 
so much potential, that in 2019, it was given an 
award by the Roads and Streets Innovation Com-
mittee of the Ministry of Ecological Transition.
 
Biophalt sets itself apart from traditional asphalt 
by making use of a vegetable binder instead of 
crude oil.  Moreover, in terms of traffic volume, cli-
matic resilience, traction, and durability, Biophalt 
has similar attributes to conventional asphalt.  It 
is also applied at mild temperatures and has a re-
duced production temperature requirement, both 
of which provide energy savings.  With all of this, 
Biophalt claims to have a carbon-neutral footprint.
 
Recently, the southwest French department of 
Haute-Garonne made the decision to test the Bio-
phalt mix from Eiffage by resurfacing a mile-long 
section of road, in hopes that Biosphalt will soon 
set the entire road infrastructure on a new course.
 
SELF-DRIVING CAR ‘DRIVERS’ GIVEN GREEN LIGHT 
TO WATCH VIDEOS
As world governments move towards a full rollout 
of self-driving cars on the roads, one rule is being 
introduced in the United Kingdom to allow ‘driv-

ers’ to watch videos while the vehicle is in mo-
tion!  After a consultation on the matter, the U.K. 
government is now set to allow those in control 
of self-driving cars to watch videos while driving 
down the road.
 
The changes came when the government up-
dated the highway code earlier this year.  At the 
time, it was done to consider the new autonomous 
technology and incorporate it into the rules of the 
road, but this new rule could cause vulnerable 
road users to be put at risk.  It concerns watch-
ing content that is not related to the vehicle (films, 
TV, music videos, social media, and emails) on 
the vehicle's built-in display screens built into the 
cockpit.  These are generally used to change the 
settings of the car, relay information to the driver, 
or provide navigation assistance, though many 
can now be set to display videos via internal or 
external storage devices, with some being able to 
surf the Internet either through 5G or Wi-Fi.
 
The move will likely strike fear into the hearts of 
vulnerable road users, such as motorcyclists, as 
it’s already been widely reported that many self-
driving cars do miss “seeing” us in some circum-
stances.  At this time, autonomous car manufac-
turers claim that the liability lies with the driver 
of the vehicle to spot the danger and take back 
control of the vehicle, so how badly is an opera-
tor’s concentration and reaction time impacted by 
watching a movie, or playing a game?
 
BMW just announced AirConsole to allow owners 
to play both single- and multiplayer videogames 
from the comfort of the driver’s seat to "make ev-
ery waiting situation in the vehicle an entertaining 
experience."
 
‘WALKING DEAD’ STAR JOINS ‘THE BIKERIDERS’ 
CAST, JAX RETURNS FROM THE DEAD
For your Moto-tainment pleasure, Hollywood 
sources report that “The Walking Dead” star Nor-
man Reedus has become the latest celebrity to 
join the cast of “The Bikeriders,” a fictional film 
inspired by the photography of Danny Lyon and 
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his 1967 book of the same name, and follows the 
rise of a fictional Midwestern motorcycle club.  Seen 
through the lives of the members, the club evolves 
over the course of the decade from a gathering 
place for local outsiders into a more ‘sinister gang’.
 
The biker theme is fitting for Reedus, a longtime 
rider whose ‘TWD’ character Daryl Dixon is known 
for riding a motorcycle across the show’s 11 sea-
sons.  The 53-year-old actor also hosts the travel 
series “Ride with Norman Reedus” as he hits the 
open road to explore biker culture.
 
In other ‘Dead’ News, Charlie Hunnam has report-
edly hinted at resurrecting his Jax Teller character, 
who died in the final episode of “Sons of Anarchy,” 
for a redux role.
 
MOTORCYCLE POKÉMON TO HELP GAMERS EXLPORE 
POKÉ-UNIVERSE 
Two new Legendaries, Koraidon and Miraidon, are 
here to aid in your exploration of the newest games 
in the Pokémon franchise.  In the 26 years since 
Pokémon was first released, it’s gained a lot of fans 
around the world, and while pedal-powered bicycles 
have been a part of Poké-canon since the begin-
ning, traditional motorcycles haven’t been -- until 
now!
 
On November 18, 2022, Nintendo is set to release 
the two newest games in the franchise worldwide 
-- Pokémon Scarlet and Pokémon Violet -- on the 
Switch.  As has become customary, a pair of Leg-
endary Pokémon (differentiated from normal Poké-
mon by both their rarity and their comparatively 
expansive powers) will adorn the box art for these 
games.  They’re new to the franchise; their names 
are Koraidon and Miraidon -- oh, and they transform 
into motorcycles.
 
That’s important, because these two new games 
mark another first in the franchise: They’re both 
open-world roleplaying games (RPGs), and with so 
much space to explore, these Pokébikes will help 
your character ride across the newest region in the 
Poké-universe, Paldea.

 
QUOTABLE QUOTE: "I am not afraid of an 
army of lions led by a sheep; I am afraid of an 
army of sheep led by a lion.”
~ Alexander the Great (356 – 323 BC) Greek 
King & Conqueror
 
 
ABOUT AIM / NCOM: The National Coalition 
of Motorcyclists (NCOM) is a nationwide motor-
cyclists rights organization serving over 2,000 
NCOM Member Groups throughout the United 
States, with all services fully-funded through Aid 
to Injured Motorcyclist (AIM) Attorneys available 
in each state who donate a portion of their legal 
fees from motorcycle accidents back into the 
NCOM Network of Biker Services (www.ON-A-
BIKE.com / 800-ON-A-BIKE).
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American Legion
Riders Cooper City
Memorial Chapter 321

9081 SW 51st Street
Cooper City, FL 33328

For Info: 954-829-4426
Patti Dollard
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This page is sponsored by “Jon “Wavy” Viger
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All American Cycle
Alligator Alley Harley Davidson

American Legion Post 36
American Legion Post 142
American Legion Post 180
American Legion Post 222
American Legion Post 321

Biker’s Inc.
Boar’s Nest Saloon

Broward Motor Sports
Cagney’s House of Rock
Competition Cycle Center

Scurvy Few MC
Sharkey’s Boulevard Lounge

Skyline Chili
Sparez Bowling

States MC
Steel Knuckles Custom Cycles

Top Gear Motorcycle
US Military Vets MC Deuces Wild

VFW Post 1966
Viking Customs

Wings of Gold MC (Davie)
Winston Law

	 Dynasty Cycle
Gabriel Carrera Law Office

Heaven Cycle
JP Mulligans

Jester’s Sports Bar
Josie’s Too Bar

K&G Cycles
Ken’s Cycle Center

Kingdom of Brothers MC
Mickey’s Tiki Bar

On the Road Again
Peterson’s Harley Davidson

Premier Billiards and Sports Club

TO PLACE ADVERTISEMENTS

The views expressed in this newsletter are not necessarily those of ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC., or 
the Southeast Chapter. This publication encourages its members to express their own beliefs and/
or opinions.  ABATE OF FLORIDA, INC. and the Southeast Chapter accepts no responsibility for the 
opinions, views, or comments contained in this publication. Southeast Chapter reserves the right to edit 
any article submitted for publication for mis-spellings or inappropriate language, or photos.

You must submit print ready ads or PC compatible disk. Black type on white paper, including business 
cards, required. Ads and copy must be prepaid to "SE ABATE Chapter" and submitted at or before the 
chapter meeting to be included in that issue. Due to limited space all ads must be paid to date or they 
will be dropped without notification. THE ADVERTISER IS RESPONSIBLE FOR ALL COPY AND AD 
CHANGES. Non-camera ready advertisements will incur a minimum $50 layout charge and will be billed 
separately. See following page (page 46) for ad rates and sizes.
The Southeast Chapter Newsletter is published monthly by ABATE of Florida, Inc. Southeast Chapter, 
PO BOX 292693, Ft.. Lauderdale FL 33329-2693. 850 NEWSLETTERS PUBLISHED MONTHLY.

Pick up your Newsletters here!

SPONSOR THIS PAGE PROGRAM....see page 32 for detail 

If you’d like to purchase any ABATE products- such as shirts, pins, patches, hats or sunglasses - 
Contact Products Trustee  Laurel Conner at 305-975-8497.

  She will be glad to help you get what you need
NEWSLETTER DEADLINE ‘ By the 3rd Sunday of each month for articles, ads, flyers, etc. 

ATTENTION ALL ABATE SOUTHEAST CHAPTER MEMBERS REMEMBER: 
The ABATE Southeast Chapter Newsletter can always be found online at the Southeast Chapter website: 
www.abatese.org.  . You may also pick up a copy of the Newsletter at any of our many distribution sites located 
throughout Broward and Dade counties or at our monthly Chapter meetings held on the 3rd (third) Sunday of every 
month at 10AM at Post 142.   Please check our website or pack page of the Newsletter for meeting locations and if 
you have ny questions, please contact the SE Chapter President (contact info on page 2 of the Newsletter.)  Please 
leave a message. 
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GOALS & PURPOSES 
OF ABATE

To print a newsletter to keep all bikers informed with 
regard to legislative actions and events around the 
state and throughout the country.

To become a powerful and viable political force in 
legislative matters concerning all motorcyclists 
rights.

To provide a lobbyist to represent ABATE of Florida, 
Inc. on the state and national level.

To promote voter registration and motivate members 
to write their legislators.

To promote safe riding habits without infringing on 
individual rights.

To educate the public about motorcycle awareness.

ABATE of Florida, Inc.

PO Box 292693
Ft... Lauderdale, FL 33329-2693

A.L. Post 142
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W h a t ’s  H a p p e n i n g  L o c a l l y ?
C a l l  T h e  H o t l i n e !

( 9 5 4 )  4 8 0 - 3 1 0 0
O r  V i s i t

ABATE Southeast Chapter’s  Website  

http://abatese.org

COME & JOIN THE RANKS 
OF THOSE WHO CARE TO BE INVOLVED!

UPCOMING SE CHAPTER MEETINGS

SW 2nd  St
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W Atlantic Blvd.

American Legion Way
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SPONSOR THIS PAGE PROGRAM....see page 32 for detail 

** Due to Covid19 , ALL events are subject to change and or cancellation

ABATE of Florida, Inc

 Southeast Chapter

NOVEMBER 20. 2022
DECEMBER 18,  2022

American Legion Post 142,**
171 SW 2nd St. ,

Pompano Beach,  FL 33060
(954) 942-2448


